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Regular Monthly Meeting 
May 4, 2021
The Young Harris City Council met Tuesday, May 4, 2021 at 7:00 PM for the Regular Monthly City Council Meeting.  Those present for the meeting were the Mayor: Andrea Gibby; City Attorney: Marvin Harkins; City Council Members:  Terry Ingram, Matt Miller, Steve Clark, Donald Keys, and John Kelley; City Clerk: Nicolette Wade; Finance Officer: Lisa Hoyle; Water Superintendent: Gary Willer; Jarrett Whitener of the Towns County Herald; Economic Development Director:  Denise McKay; and Michael Courey of the Towns County Civic Association.
Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Mayor Gibby who said there was a quorum of City Council Members present.  
Approval of Agenda: John Kelley said he would like to add Kaiser-Dean Property discussion to the Agenda.  Mayor Gibby said we would add that under New Business.  John Kelley made a motion to approve the Agenda with the addition of the Kaiser-Dean Property discussion, seconded by Donald Keys, and approved unanimously.  A copy of the corrected Agenda is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Approval of Minutes of Regular Monthly Council Meeting – April 6, 2021 – 7:00 PM:  Matt Miller made a motion to approve the Minutes of the April 6 Council Meeting, seconded by Donald Keys.  The motion was approved by Matt Miller, Donald Keys, Terry Ingram, and Steve Clark. John Kelley abstained because he was absent from the April 6 meeting.  A copy of the Minutes is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Approval of Minutes of Public Hearing – Industrial Zone – April 6, 2021 – 6:45 PM:  Matt Miller made a motion to approve the Minutes of the April 6 Public Hearing, seconded by Terry Ingram and approved by Matt Miller, Donald Keys, Terry Ingram, and Steve Clark.  John Kelley abstained because he was absent from the Public Hearing, A copy of the Minutes of the Public Hearing is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Financial Report:  Lisa Hoyle went over a 23 page report. She had some discussions with the auditors this month regarding loan reserve funds.
Water account 3876 in the amount of $81,818.59 and the UCB Account in the amount of $6116.66 add up to $87935.25.  We are required to have $87,380 so we are barely over the required amount. 
On water account 1943 for $9805.51 we are required to have $7,280.00 so we are over by $2525.51. 
Water account 1979 that is paid $500 each month and has a balance of $71,676.82 and is a USDA required account but the bond statement does not does not give a required amount so Lisa will contact the USDA and find out what amount is required and determine if we have to continue putting funds in that account. 
Wastewater account 2745 has a balance of $26,800.  Per the loan documents we are always required to keep that amount on account for short term repairs.  No funds are being added to it.  
Wastewater account 2737 has $118,055.72 and we have to fund it at $1417.00 per month until it reaches $170.040.

Wastewater account 2729 has a balance of $15,172.72 and requires an amount of $14,170 so it is overfunded slightly by $1002.72. 

There is still $14,259.19 owed from the Water Fund to the General Fund.  Payments of $5000 are made each month so that should be paid off in three months.
Local Option sales tax of $20,065.41 was received in April for a total of $75,750.66 for the year which is ahead of budget.

$6000 was paid to the Library in April from the General Fund.  Waste receptacles were purchased for both Mayor’s Park and Cupid Falls which is a good portion of the supplies expense for the two parks.  Landscaping for Cupid Falls was $1292.44 for plants and flowers at the park.  $3000 was for TSW Planners that reviewed the Zoning Ordinance. The General Fund shows a loss of $9815.95 which is because of unusual expenses during the month of April.
The 2011 SPLOST Account shows a balance of $26,142.20 but that has all been written out in May in payment to Robert Penland Construction for the pavilion at Cupid Falls.

The Water Fund shows a net income of $9,933.50 for April with a $28,606.50 for the year.

Steve Clark wants to know what all the liabilities are for water and sewer from a loan statement, the total value of them, and payment options.  He would like to create a fund to pay off the loans.  Mayor Gibby asked Lisa to put together figures for next month.
In the Wastewater Fund the loan balance is $4.4 million at the end of April.  There is an expense of $4,560.00 which is an expense from last year for watershed monitoring that was paid in April because we just received the bill on it as approved by Turnipseed.  The Wastewater Fund shows a loss of $3,635.54 for April with a cash flow of $10,275.20 for the year.  
John Kelley made a motion to approve the Financial Report as presented seconded by Steve Clark and Matt Miller simultaneously, with all in favor.

A copy of the Financial Report is attached and incorporated herein by reference. 
Mayor Gibby said that we did not budget for election expenses but Lisa said there is a contingency fund we can use.  

Hayes-James:  Corinne Valentine is working on Timberline engineering plans and should have something for us shortly.

Procurement Ad: Attorney Harkins is working on a Procurement Ad for which he has a draft. He explained there is a State Procurement Registry where we can advertise and it does not have to be in the newspaper.  You can use the registry to choose a fund to do design work and can go back later and pick contractors as needed.

Resolution to Re-Certify as a City of Ethics:  Attorney Harkins presented the Resolution to Re-Certify as a City of Ethics to the Council.  Matt Miller made a motion to approve the Resolution, seconded by Terry Ingram and approved unanimously.  A copy of the Resolution is attached and incorporated herein by reference.

Approval of Replacing Fence at Wastewater Plant:  The fence at the Wastewater Plant had to be taken down to make way for the Highway 66 DOT bridge construction repairs to the entrances of the plant.  Three quotes were received to replace the fence as follows:
Mountain Impressions Fencing – Danny Hemphill - $9,200

Franklin Fence Company - $12,578.90

Iron Mountain Fence - $9000

John Kelley made a motion to approve Mountain Impressions – Danny Hemphill to replace the Wastewater Plant fence, seconded by Donald keys, and approved unanimously. Copies of the three bids are attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Designate Mayor’s Park and Cupid Falls Park for Park Use:  Attorney Harkins explained that there were some use rules for Cupid Falls adopted in 2013, a copy of which is attached and incorporated herein by reference.  There is a question of enforcement and liabilities of the parks.  Under State law we can designate the parks as parks which helps with getting funds for the parks and then the Council can adopt rules and regulations for the parks.  It gives the police a mechanism to enforce the rules.  Attorney Harkins will get an Ordinance to the Council for the next meeting but the Council can be thinking about what type of regulations they want to have in each park.  Also this leads to a discussion of what to do with Miller Park. John Kelley said that there is great potential for the 2 acres on the creek in what is being called Miller Park.
Pavilion Rental Rates:  Mayor Gibby explained that the rental rates for the Mayor’s Park Pavilion are so high people will not rent it.  The rental rates are $125 plus a $35 deposit for one half day and $225.00 plus a $50 deposit for all day.  There was a discussion of what the rates should be.  John Kelley made a motion to charge $100 plus a $25 deposit for one half day and $175 plus $50 deposit for all day, seconded by Steve Clark and approved unanimously. 

Close 2011 SPLOST Bank Account:  Matt Miller made a motion to close the 2011 SPLOST account which now has a zero balance, seconded by Donald Keys, and approved unanimously.
Mileage Rate for Travel – Increase to IRS Amount:  Steve Clark made a motion to approve the IRS Yearly Mileage Rate for travel for employees when attending required training or other City business in their personal vehicles.

Southern Filtration & Mechanical Approval:  There had to be an emergency repair to the VFD at the Wastewater Plant at a cost of $3345.00.  The repair was completed by Southern Filtration & Mechanical.   John Kelley made a motion to approve the emergency repair by Southern Filtration & Mechanical at a cost of $3345.00, seconded by Donald Keys and approved unanimously.  A copy of the invoice is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Water/Maintenance Report:  Gary reported the fact that Matt Stickney of the EPD came and inspected the well that was re-configured last year and it was approved.  Gary has been talking with Corinne of Hayes-James about the Timberline problems.  Gary and Dean installed the signs in Cupid Falls Park as requested by the Council in a previous meeting.

Kaiser-Dean Property Discussion:   John Kelley gave the Council a work estimate from Colwell Construction for grading, tearing down the house, diversion ditch, geotextile matting, and 48” culvert pipe in the amount of $90,000.  He explained all the work that can be done for the Council to consider.  He also told the Council that he bush hogged Miller Park and the Kaiser Dean Property for the City.  A copy of the estimate from Colwell is attached and incorporated herein by reference.
Attorney’s Report:  Attorney Harkins has obtained a quote for website design from Municode that also has a demonstration as to how the website works. The quote was $4800 for set up and annual hosting is $2100. $6900 in starting cost but the $4800 can be paid over a 4 year period.  Nicolette will forward the email from Marvin regarding the Municode Website proposal to all the Council members.
Adjournment: Donald Keys made a motion to adjourn the meeting and everyone was in agreement.

Date: _______________________________

_____________________________









Andrea Gibby, Mayor

Attest:  _____________________________

              Nicolette Wade, City Clerk
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